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Toxin in Ann Arbor area water

By Jim Lynch, The Detroit News

The water most people in the Ann Arbor area use for drinking, bathing and cleaning contains traces of a chemical that may cause cancer in humans, according to a new study. But it's unclear if concentrations of the chemical — hexavalent chromium — are high enough to warrant new regulation.

Testing data released this week show that the drinking water tested in 31 out of 35 cities nationwide contained the chemical, which typically comes from metal plating or leather tanning operations. While the federal government sets acceptable levels of total chromium — a combination of trivalent and hexavalent chromium — it is still considering whether standards are necessary for the hexavalent form.

Without a federal baseline, it is difficult to know if Ann Arbor's testing results are cause for major concern. The study, by the Washington, D.C.-based Environmental Working Group, indicates Ann Arbor's drinking water registered 0.21 parts per billion of hexavalent chromium. Researchers found the highest contamination in Norman, Okla., which registered 12.9 parts per billion.

On Monday, officials with Ann Arbor's Water Treatment Unit said their testing indicates there is no contamination problem. Larry Sanford, the operation's assistant manager, said the plant screens for total chromium and has never found a contamination problem. If hexavalent chromium were present, it should have registered at some point in decades of testing, he said.

The facility's testing, however, only registers contamination of 2 parts per billion or more.

"Given that we haven't found it in the water for all of this time — and I've seen data that covers the last 30 to 40 years — where would we be finding hexavalent chrome?" he asked. "There is very little industry upstream from us."

California conservationists are pushing state regulators to limit the amount of hexavalent chromium allowed in drinking water to 0.06 parts per billion. Chromium and trivalent chromium are naturally occurring chemicals. Hexavalent chromium, however, is the product of industrial processes.

When inhaled in work settings, it can cause: 

· Lung cancer.

· Irritation or damage to the nose, throat and lungs.

· Irritation or damage to the eyes and skin.

"At least 74 million Americans in 42 states drink chromium-polluted water, much of it likely in the cancer-causing hexavalent form," the Environmental Working Group said in a study summary.

"Given the scope of exposure and the magnitude of the potential risk, (we) believe the EPA should move expeditiously to establish a legal limit for (hexavalent chromium) and require public water suppliers to test for it."

Ann Arbor's Water Treatment Unit takes 85 percent of its water from the Huron River.

For those who have spent years protecting the Huron River from contamination, the testing results were disturbing.

"It definitely is a surprise because the water treatment operation in Ann Arbor has won a lot of awards for its drinking water," said Laura Rubin, executive director of the Huron River Watershed Council in Ann Arbor. "I wouldn't say this is alarming, but I wouldn't write off the findings either. This is definitely cause for more research and for further communication between the city, utilities and regulators."

